
Security Union: European Commission
welcomes the Council’s commitment to
improve information exchange and
border management

 

Following the adoption by the Justice and Home Affairs Council of the
conclusions on information systems and interoperability and the general
approach on the Commission’s proposal for a European Travel and Information
Authorisation System (ETIAS), Commissioner for Migration, Home Affairs and
Citizenship Dimitris Avramopoulos and Commissioner for the Security Union
Julian King made the following joint statement:

“The recent tragic attacks in Europe have reminded us, once again, that all
Member States need to work together to protect our citizens from the threat
of terrorism. Effective information sharing is a key element of our efforts
to prevent terrorism and the Commission has been working relentlessly over
the past two years to improve information management for borders and
security, make more effective use of EU-level systems and close information
gaps.

We need to ensure that our border guards and police, our immigration
officers, our customs and judicial authorities have the necessary information
at their disposal to protect our external borders, lead the fight against
terrorism and organised crime and better protect our citizens. Ensuring that
persons can only be registered under one identity in our information systems
for security, border and migration management is essential for this.

The conclusions adopted yesterday by the Council on the way forward to
improve this information exchange and ensure interoperability of EU
information systems prove that this is a shared priority at the highest
political level. The Commission, together with the Council, the European
Parliament, EU Agencies and the European Data Protection Supervisor will
continue to drive this work forward with a view to increasing
interoperability of the EU’s information systems at every step of the way, in
full respect of fundamental rights.  

An important building block in this way forward is the European Travel and
Information Authorisation System (ETIAS), and we welcome the Council’s
adoption today of a general approach. ETIAS will allow us to gather advance
information on persons travelling visa-free to the EU and to ensure that
those who may pose a security risk are identified before they reach our
borders. We call on the Council and the Parliament to work constructively in
order to swiftly adopt the legislation and to make ETIAS operational as soon
as possible.”
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Next steps

The Commission will continue discussing the new approach to data management
for security and borders with the European Parliament and the Council with
the aim of reaching a common understanding on the way forward before the end
of 2017. The discussion will feed into the proposal on interoperability which
the Commission will present shortly. The preparation of the legislative
proposal will include a public consultation and an impact assessment,
including on fundamental rights.

As regards ETIAS, the Council and the European Parliament should start
negotiations as quickly as possible to reach an agreement before the end of
2017 and ensure it is operational by 2020.

Background

President Juncker’s State of the Union address in September 2016 and the
European Council conclusions of December 2016 highlighted the importance of
overcoming the current shortcomings in data management and of improving the
interoperability of existing information systems. In his State of the Union
speech, President Juncker also announced that the Commission would propose in
November 2016 a European Travel Information System (ETIAS) – an automated
system to determine who will be allowed to travel to the Schengen Area. The
setting up of this system was further prioritised in the Bratislava Roadmap
signed and agreed by the EU 27 leaders.

In April 2016 the Commission presented a Communication on stronger and
smarter information systems for borders and security, initiating a discussion
on how information systems in the European Union can better enhance border
management and internal security. In June 2016, the Commission set up a High-
Level Expert Group on Information Systems and Interoperability to take this
work forward and to address the legal, technical and operational challenges
to achieve interoperability. The High-Level Expert Group held its last
meeting on 25 April 2017 and presented its final report on 11 May 2017.

The seventh report on progress made towards an effective and genuine Security
Union welcomed the High-Level Expert Group’s report and recommendations.
Based on these, the progress report proposed the way forward to address
structural shortcomings under the three main areas: maximising the utility of
existing information systems; where necessary, developing complementary
systems to close information gaps; and ensuring interoperability between our
systems.

For More Information

Press Release on Commission sets out new approach on interoperability of
information systems

Press Release on Commission proposes a European Travel Information and
Authorisation System

Communication on 7th Progress Report on Security Union
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